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Avening Parish Council Meeting
Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 18 January 2018 7.30 pm
PRESENT:
Cllr D Bendall, Cllr D Conway, Cllr C Mitchell, Cllr R Morgan (for Item 9), Cllr A Slater,
Cllr M Williamson, Cllr E Worsdell
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:  Mr J Collinson (Projects Manager), Mrs S Bryant (Clerk) 
1/18
VISITORS: 

Craig Forster, Christine Howell and One visitor attended to observe
2/18
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

It was questioned whether there had been any progress on the area of subsidence on the Avening to Nailsworth road. Cllr Slated replied that it was under observation, drainage had been improved and a probe replaced, but there were no plans to complete a proper repair.
3/18
POLICE MONTHLY CRIME AND ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR REPORT

There was 1 crime reported in Avening during December 2018. Cllr Worsdell reported that there had been an increased number of vehicle break-ins in the Tetbury area.  
4/18
APOLOGIES AND REASONS FOR ABSENCE

Cllr G Parsons (Lambing), Cllr S Hirst (County Councillor) prior engagement.
5/18
CODE OF CONDUCT


5.1.18 Declarations of Interest in Items on the Agenda


None

5.2.18 Updates to Members Register of Interests

None
The agenda was re-ordered so that Item 6. Councillor Vacancies could be discussed in confidential session towards the end of the meeting.

6/18
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 21 DECEMBER 2017
6.18.1 Christmas Tree

The clerk was asked to send a note for thanks to Geoff Brooks for all the work he undertook in setting up, decorating and then removing the Avening Christmas tree.

ACTION: Clerk

6.18.2 Gritter Shed

Cllr Slater reported that there had been issues with the lock for the gritter shed  as the current lock had frozen during the recent cold weather. John Collinson agreed to arrange an alternative solution.
6.18.3 Grit
It was noted that the grit bins still needed to be refilled, and it was felt that too much grit had been used by some residents. It was suggested that a sign should be put on the bins and a reminder included in the villager that the grit is intended for public roads and paths only, and to recommend use of the gritter.
ACTION: Clerk to contact Highways.

6.18.4 Stiles

A complaint had been received regarding the stile at the top of Woodstock Lane. The stile had been repaired but the dog access had been sealed up.

ACTION: Cllr Mitchell agreed to investigate. 

7/18
MINUTES AND ACTION LOG
MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 21 DECEMBER 2017 AND ACTION LOG
The minutes were agreed as a true and accurate record and duly signed by the Chair.
8/18
COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORTS
In reply to questions raised at the December 2017 Parish Council meeting, Cllr Richard Morgan gave the following responses: 
Q1 – Why are CDC cutting the Parish Tax Base and Local Council Tax Support Grant?

The parish support grant was a one-off grant from central government a few years back. The grant was originally awarded because a change of government policy of local taxation had the unintended consequence of suddenly (without warning) removing funds from Parish councils. To allow parish councils to adapt, the government awarded a one-off grant to all councils, which was to be passed down to Parishes.

CDC took the decision not to pay Parishes the grant in one single hit (like Stroud Council did), but to stagger payments and gradually withdraw payments over three years so Parishes could make long term plans and not have to suddenly find a large sum of funding had been removed. As a result the grant has been reduced this year and will totally disappear in 2019/20 financial year.

Please see a news story from Wilts & Glos standard from Nov 2016 giving further background http://www.wiltsglosstandard.co.uk/news/14919069.Cotswold_District_Council_to_phase_out_support_grants_for_town_and_parish_councils_within_three_years/
Just to be 100% clear, the £217 grant you receive for this year (2018/19), is due to be zero next year (2019/20).

Q2 – Are Avening Parish Council entitled to S106 Grant Funding for the development of 11 homes, and how do we claim?

I must firstly apologise and admit I was getting confused with S106 grants and new homes bonus payments. It’s also now my understanding that the application to build the 11 houses has been withdrawn.

However, in general terms, Avening Parish Council is entitled to claim S106 money if it can reasonably justify that the new homes are creating an additional burden or stress on the towns facilities. So, for example, you could easily make the claim that the addition of 11 new homes so close to the recreation ground will cause an increase in recreation ground usage and so the developers should pay something towards the redevelopment of the recreation ground. This would be a strong claim.

To be 100% clear, it’s down to Avening parish council to ask for S106 money. If you don’t ask, nobody will ever contact you to see if you want it. If you don’t ask, you will never be awarded S106 money. 

The best time to ask is as early as possible in the planning process. So, when CDC send you a list of planning applications to discuss at Parish council meetings, you need to discuss if the development is of a size big enough to justify a S106 grant, and if so, feed-back to CDC you are happy for the development to go ahead but you would like to ask for S106. CDC will then build in the requirement, and if they are happy to award planning permission, will go back to the developers and grant planning permission, with the clause S106 money needs to be paid.

Q3 – Are CDC planning any centralised press releases for WW1 commemorations across the whole of the Cotswolds, or just Cirencester

At the moment, there are no plans to co-ordinate all the individual parish commemorations from across the whole of the Cotswolds into a single programme or press release. However, I am certainly happy to raise this point at the earliest possible opportunity to try and change this. I am happy to discuss this further at the next meeting. I know a lot of my other parishes are planning events, so I would be very happy to work on a local marketing campaign to get publicity for all the events in the South Cotswolds (Avening, Tetbury, Didmarton, Beverstone, Kingscote etc etc) or the Parish council may decide on a Avening only approach.
Cllr Morgan explained his reasons for supporting the proposed new housing development in Cirencester and in reply to a question about whether the proposed new development planned for Tetbury was on a flood plain, he reported that the area had a low history of flooding and that additional drainage was being put in by the developers.

Cllr Morgan reported that LEADER funding was available for projects relating to tourism and farming. It was felt that this funding was probably not appropriate for the playing field development but it was suggested that the wild camping and rural craft development at Ruggers Green Woods maybe eligible to benefit from this. 
ACTION: Cllr Slater agreed to inform the owner and put them in touch with Cllr Morgan
Cllr Morgan left the meeting at 7.55 pm

Cllr Stephen Hirst was unable to attend the meeting but had sent the following report;

I have received a copy of your Highways report and will take up the outstanding items with Richard Gray to see if any of the outstanding items can be sorted quickly.

The County Council is preparing it’s 2018/2019 Budgets and Councillors will be allocated funding to carry out improvements in their wards. Could you please consider if you have any projects for which you wish me to provide a degree of funding so that Avening may benefit. 

The Linesman scheme will also continue to operate through the next financial year and I would be pleased to receive notification of small works that you need carrying out in Avening to improve the condition of the roads and associated features.

9/18
COMMUNITY ISSUES AND PROJECTS
9/18.1 & 2 Project Manager’s Report / Memorial Hall
It was reported that the cage for the projector had now been installed and Cllr Worsdell reported that new heaters will be installed in the hall.
Cllr Mitchell questioned where the photographs compiled by the History Project could be displayed. It was suggested that the Chamberlain Room may be the preferred option as the main hall was used for ball games which may cause damage. An alternative could be a continuous frame around the main hall.
Cllr Mitchell agreed to bring the photos to the next meeting and the proposed exhibition could be discussed further.

ACTION: Clerk to note agenda item.

9/18.3 Playing Field 
John Collinson presented the amended plan of the proposed development for the playing field. There were still some minor amends which have been promised within the next few says.  It was hoped that a formal planning application would be submitted in January 2018, and details added to the website. 
9/18.4 Small Projects

It was agreed that the Annual Village Meeting would be held on Sunday 13 May 2018.
Community Issues

9/18.5 Traffic and Highways


The updated log was noted.
It was reported that there are still ongoing problems caused by the narrow junction to Lawrence Road and also speeding traffic. Councillors felt that they had already explored a number of options to improve the situation without success but will now bring the matters to the attention of Cllr Stephen Hirst and continue to work towards finding a solution.
Cllr Slater stated that individuals could capture registration numbers of speeding cars, and report them to the local PCSO/Policing Team. 
The visitors were asked to leave the meeting at this point, prior to confidential discussions regarding the budget, and Councillor applications.

10/18
FINANCE

10/18.1 Finance Report up to 31 December 2017
The finance report was circulated and noted.
10/18.2 Approve Bills for Payment

Schedule was circulated and payments were approved.
10/18.3 To Agree Budget for 2018/19
Discussion took place regarding the need to increase the precept requirement for 2018/19 and whether this should be by increased. It was recognised that this would increase the Council Tax but it was felt that this was justified due to the considerable improvements that had been made to the Memorial Hall along with the planned improvements of the Playing Field. It would mean the PC income would effectively stay the same, following the loss of grant money from CDC
Cllrs agreed to increase the Precept request for 2018/19 by 5% - this will increase payments for a band D property by around £2.60 for the year.
11/18
PLANNING AND TREE WORKS

11/18.1 New Applications
Ref. No: 17/00216/FUL
Erection of a detached live/work unit together with off-road parking and other ancillary development (alternative to previously approved scheme). - 11A High Street Avening Tetbury Gloucestershire GL8 8LU
A number of objections were raised regarding the safety of the neighbouring property and the ineffective splay which would be dangerous for cars reversing onto the highway. However, Councillors felt that they could not comment concisely on the development as the current property has not been built in the correct position.
11/18.2 Applications Responded to Since Last Meeting
None
11/18.3 Decision Notices

None
11/18.4 Planning Correspondence


None
11/18.5 Tree Works
Ref. 17/05230

Works to trees in conservation areas for Three ash trees (G1) - fell to allow more light into the garden at 
1 Pound Hill Avening Tetbury Gloucestershire GL8 8LZ

11/18.6 Any other New Applications since publication of this agenda

None
12/18
CORRESPONDENCE

None
13/18 
COUNCILLORS

No items reported.
14/18
COUNCILLOR VACANCY - APPLICATIONS


Three applications had been received and these were discussed.
Cllr Mitchell proposed appointing Christine Howell and Craig Forster, this was seconded by Cllr Williamson and unanimously agreed.

ACTION: Cllr Slater agreed to inform the candidates.

15/18
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be held on Thursday 15 February 2018 7.30pm in the Memorial Hall.  All are welcome.
The meeting closed at 9.05 pm
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